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MINUTES 
MAINE HEALTH DATA ORGANIZATION
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
151 CAPITOL STREET, AUGUSTA, MAINE

THURSDAY, may 1, 2008
The meeting of the Maine Health Data Organization (MHDO) Board of Directors 

began at 9:15 a.m. with the following Board members present:  Dana Kempton (Chair), Robert Anderson, Terri Bellmore, Brent Churchill, Maureen Kenney, Cathy McGuire, Katherine Pelletreau, Sydney Sewall, Lisa Tuttle, and Dave Winslow.  Absent members were Lynn Davey (Vice-Chair), Jennifer Carroll, Joe Ditré, Laurie Kane-Lewis, Anita Knopp, Kristine Ossenfort, and John Portela.

A motion was made and seconded to accept the March 6, 2008, MHDO Board minutes as written.  Motion carried.

Executive Director Report

Financial Summary:  There were no questions or comments regarding the February 

and March monthly financial statements the Board received in their packets.

Compliance Issues:  Philippe Bonneau reviewed the issues noted on the Compliance Report he disseminated to the Board.  Mr. Bonneau stated that only one assessment, from Riddles Pharmacy, remains unpaid and he recommended that the Board approve a letter from the Attorney General’s Office be sent to alert them of impending fines.  After some discussion, it was decided that staff should attempt to determine if the 

payer is still conducting business in Maine.  The Board tabled the issue until the July meeting and approved a letter be sent to Riddles Pharmacy stating that fines will be considered at the July Board meeting.  The letter will also request that they show just cause as to why they haven’t responded to previous correspondence.

United HealthCare - Mr. Bonneau stated that United HealthCare has notified him of 

a proposed plan to submit compliant data by the June 20, 2008 deadline.

CIGNA -  Mr. Bonneau informed the Board that March 2008 data that was due by 

April 30th has already been submitted and that preliminary tests show favorable 

results.  However, further testing will be done to determine if the data submission passes all the necessary tests.  If it does,  Mr. Bonneau recommended that the Board consider rescinding the second $125,000 fine.  The Board received and discussed a handout on the impact of CIGNA's missing data.  

Katherine Pelletreau, who represents third-party payers, had sent the Board a letter regarding the equity of large, across the board fines, and stated that she would like 

the Board to further examine the process of assessing fines.  Various ideas were discussed and the Board directed staff to draft some recommendations to consider 

or establishing guidelines for assessing fines.  Paul Gauvreau, Board Legal Counsel, offered to provide examples at the next Board meeting from other Boards he represents.  The Board also requested a chronological summary of fines imposed 

and collected.  The issue was tabled until July to determine whether or not CIGNA’s recent data submission is compliant.  Mr. Gauvreau will write to CIGNA informing 

them that the Board has deferred the $125,000 fine until its July meeting to allow 

staff time to determine the validity of their recent data submission.  They will also 

be invited to attend the July meeting.

Wells Fargo - Mr. Bonneau explained what Wells Fargo has corrected and submitted complaint 2006/2007 data.  They are now working on becoming compliant with current 2007/2008 data.  He recommended the Board waive the fine they had previously imposed.  After much discussion a motion was made to waive the fine for Wells Fargo.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.

Mayo Hospital -  Ms. Schow informed the Board that Mayo Regional Hospital had failed to submit 2 out of 12 Nursing Sensitive Indicators (prevalence of hospital acquired pressure ulcers and vest and limb restraints) for 4th quarter 2007 and that they had 

sent a letter, of which the Board received a copy in their packets, explaining their negligence in regard to the missing data.  The Board had also received the portion of MHDO’s rule 90-590 Chapter 270 governing data submission waiver requirements.   Ms. Schow reviewed the timeline of events and informed the Board of their options 

to either fine the hospital for noncompliance or to grant a waiver from submitting the data, which they can no longer produce.  A motion was made and seconded to waiver Mayo Hospital’s requirement to submit the missing data.  Further discussion ensued regarding the issue of the letter received specifically being a waiver request and of sending a letter to the CEO informing him of the seriousness of the matter.  The motion was then amended to state that the Board would approve a waiver because they collectively construed the letter as a waiver request and that a letter will be sent to 

Mayo Hospital's CEO explaining the severity of the issue.  The motion unanimously passed.

Chapter 50:  Prices for Data Sets, Fees for Programming and Report Generation, Duplication Rates Adoption:  Susan Schow explained the modifications to Chapter 50 and a motion was made and seconded to adopt the routine technical rule as written.  The motion unanimously passed.
Chapter 120:  Release of Data to the Public Final Adoption:  Ms. Schow explained the modifications to Chapter 120 and a motion was made and seconded to adopt the major substantive rule.  Motion carried unanimously.

Chapter 270:  Uniform Reporting System for Quality Data Sets Final Adoption:  
Ms. Schow explained the modifications to Chapter 270 and a motion was made and seconded to adopt the major substantive rule.  Motion carried unanimously.

Chapter 155 - Resolve - Global Claims:   The Board had received a copy of the recently enacted Chapter 155 Resolve, in their packets.  Ms. Schow informed the Board that the work group specified in the resolve will present the findings of the requested study to the Health and Human Services Committee by January 2009.
DHHS Data Request for Patient Identifiable Data:  Susan Schow informed the Board that the MHDO has received its first data request under the “Public Health Exception 

of Chapter 120” for hospital specific and patient specific inpatient data using medical record numbers to confirm sentinel events reported.  She explained the procedure that will be followed in accordance with MHDO rules, Chapter 120.  

Financial Data Web Site/Templates:  Debbie Dodge gave the Board background information on the hospital financial data and presented a handout illustrating the 

data reports she created with guidance from a data users work group.  The reports 

will be displayed in PDF format on HealthWeb, with a target date of July 1, 2008.  

The financial data will also be available for purchase in an Excel format.  

Programmer Analyst Position Approved:  Susan Schow informed the Board that the legislature has approved the requested programmer analyst position.  

July 3, 2008 Board Meeting Availability:  It was determined that the July 3rd Board meeting would be postponed due to the holiday on the 4th.  Linda Adams will contact Board members about rescheduling the meeting to July 10, 2008.

MQF Advisory Council Meeting Update

No one was available to give the Maine Quality Advisory Council Meeting update. 

Data Processing Center Report

Cathy McGuire, President of the Maine Health Data Processing Center reported that over 1,000,000 records have now been processed at the Data Processing Center, the fourth quarter data has been delivered to the MHDO, and the speed at which files are now being processed has increased by approximately 50%.  All states are now using one encryption process and a meeting will be set up with the plans, the MHDO and the MHDPC to discuss thresholds and other important issues.  The Board received the standard data submission graphs which Ms. McGuire explained.  She also stated that the recent all-payer claims databank conference was well attended and that there was 

a lot of interest.

Terri Bellmore informed the Board that when her term ends May 29, 2008, she will not seek reppointment.  Katherine Pelletreau stated that Paul Casey from Aetna will be nominated as a possible replacement.  Dana Kempton and Sydney Sewall’s terms also expire on May 29; however, they have served their maximum number of terms, and are not eligible for reappointment to the Board.

The Board asked about the progress on Maine duplicating the New Hampshire Health Cost web site and David Winslow stated that the triple sort data is a top priority for the Maine Hospital Association. 

Public Comment

None provided.

The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.

Respectfully submitted by,

Linda A. Adams

Administrative Assistant

